At An Audit Meeting / Work Session 
Of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held
At 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 28th day of December, 2005

Roll Call:                    Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor
                                    George A. Woolsey, Councilman
                                    Derek N. Benedict, Councilman




James E. Manley, Councilman

                                    Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

Also Present:              Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town of Newburgh

                                     Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                     Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk

Absent:                        James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

1.    Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag led by Ron Hughes, Middlehope.

2.    Moment of Silence

3.    Additional Items for Agenda

      9. b. Reimbursement for Education

      Delete # 7 a., b., and c.

4.    Approval of Audit

      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the Audit in the amount of 

      $543,224.64, seconded by Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

5.    (7:00 P.M.) Public Hearing:  Sewer Moratorium Extension

      Supervisor Booth asked Andrew Zarutskie, Town Clerk, if all the legal advertising 

      and postings have been met.  Mr. Zarutskie said notice of this Public Hearing was 

      posted in Town Hall on December 19, 2005, advertised in the Sentinel on December 

      20, 2005 and advertised in the Mid Hudson Times on December 21, 2005.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Manley to open the Public Hearing, seconded by 

      Councilman Benedict.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, explained that the Town has had in place a 

      moratorium on connections to the municipal sewer system since the year 2000 when 
      a disagreement arose with the City of Newburgh.  That dispute has been resolved but 
      the Town has maintained a sewer moratorium while the plant expansion is completed 
      to handle additional sewage to remain in compliance with the agreement.  This Local 
      Law will extend the moratorium until March 7, 2006 or such date as the Town Board 
      Determines, by Resolution, that the sewer plant expansion has been completed and      

      approved by the City of Newburgh.  This would entitle the Town to an additional one 
      million eight hundred thousand gallons per day for treatment.  The moratorium 
      applies to new projects as it has in the past, as well as to existing commercial 
      facilities it basically prohibits approvals that entitle a party to a connection.  The 
      March 7, 2006 date is based on the project engineer and contractor’s date for the 
      sewer plant expansion completion of the plant.  
      Councilman Manley said that if the new date established is March 7, 2006, then we 

      need to look at an orderly transition.  We need to have a meeting with the Planning 

      Board Chairman and the Code Compliance Supervisor to coordinate the release of 

      projects so that the Code Compliance Department is not inundated 
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      Ron Hughes / Middlehope

      He feels the March 7, 2006 date is not feasible.  The Town should wait until at least 

      St. Patrick’s Day or the hurrah, hurrah for the first of May.  Supervisor Booth said 

      everything has been dug and the last things to be put into place is the mechanics of 

      the plant.
      Is this in line with the City of Newburgh’s Comprehensive Plan that they are trying to 

      develop.  Mr. Hughes would like this Board to look into the idea of Community 
      Development with this community and our sister community, the City of Newburgh.  
      We also have to look at other areas for another plant because there is no more room 
      for expansion at the City of Newburgh site.  Maybe, we should look in Roseton on 
      River Road to build, it would be consistent with the Greenway project that is going 
      on.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to close the Public Hearing at 7:17 

      P.M., seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

6.    Sewer Moratorium Extension:

      a. Resolution of SEQRA Designation and Determination Extending the Sewer 

      Moratorium

      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to adopt the Resolution of SEQR 

      Designation and Determination – Local Law #15 of 2005 – Further Extending and 

      Amending the Moratorium in the Town of Newburgh, seconded by Councilman 

      Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      b. Resolution of Adoption:  Sewer Moratorium Extension

      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the Resolution of Adoption 

      of Local Law #15 of 2005 – Further Extending and Amending the Moratorium on 

      Sewer Connections in the Town of Newburgh, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
7.    Zoning Change:
      a. Resolution of Acceptance of DEIS for the Zoning Change R3 and R2 to R1 / 

       IB and B in the Southwest Quadrant of the Town

      b. Schedule Public Hearing:  Chapter 185 Zoning Change R3 and R@ to R1 / IB 

       and B in the Southwest Quadrant of the Town

      c. Resolution to Refer Proposed Zoning Change to Orange County Planning 

       Department
      Delete all of the above until a later date.

8.    Police:  Detective Position

      Chief Charles Kehoe was asked to come forward to explain this item.  Chief Kehoe 

      compiled the information that the Town Board requested.  Detective Sergeant O’Neill 

      put together the caseload to date compared to last year, 2004 crime stats and the ID 

      Officer’s duties.  We do not have 2005 stats.  Chief Kehoe explained that they have 

      logged three hundred calls above , 2004.  There is a 26% increase in cases 

      that the detectives handle.  This is 31% above the state level.  The state uses 

      burglaries as a pool for stats.  The Town of Newburgh rate is 30% higher than the 

      state.  The reason for the higher rate of closure of our cases is due to the fact that we 

      have had the availability of personnel to follow up on them. The Board would like a 

      chance to look over the information given to them before making a decision.  
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      Councilman Manley explained that for some reason there is no record of Detective 

      Crisci being promoted from D.A.R.E. Officer to Detective which happened sometime 
      in 2002.  We need to reaffirm this now.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to reaffirm Detective Crisci to the 

      position of Detective retroactive to the date of appointment of Sally Black to 

      D.A.R.E. Officer, seconded by Councilman Manley.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – abstain; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. 

      Piaquadio – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 abstention.

9.    Recreation:  
      a. Activity Guide Contract

      This is a request from Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and 

      Conservation, to order the program guides for 2006.  Three quotes were 
      obtained:  Spear Printing from Washingtonville, NY sent a quote of $6,535.00, The 
      Copying, Printing Emporium from New Windsor sent a quote of $6,990.84, and 
      Image Land, New Windsor, NY, sent a quote of $7, 549.59.  Mr. Petrillo recommends 

      awarding the printing to Spear Printing. 
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the quote from Spear 

      Printing from Washingtonville, NY in the amount of $6,535.00 to print the Town of 

      Newburgh Recreation Guides, seconded by Councilman Manley.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      b. Education Reimbursement

      This is a request from Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and 
      Conservation, to reimburse Lisa Rappa for her completion of classes at Orange 

      County Community College for her degree in the field of Early Childhood 

      Development.  She received A- in Child Development and a B in Freshman English.  
      The total coat was $720.00. 

      MOTION was made by Councilman Manley to approve the reimbursement of 

      $720.00 to Lisa Rappa for her completion of Early Childhood Development at 

      Orange County Community College, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0. 
10.   Assessor:  New Computer System

      Michael Fogarty, Sole Assessor, came forward for this item.  Mr. Fogarty explained 

      that they now have 12,656 parcels in the Town of Newburgh and the new software    

      the state would like him to use would not be compatible with the computers they have 

      now.  This is a request to purchase seven Dell computers from State bid. The cost will 

      not exceed $12,000.00.  The cost of the software will be at the expense of the state.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve up to $12,000.00 to come 
      out of the Computer Reserve Fund, seconded by Councilman Manley. 

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Manley to approve the purchase of seven new 
      Dell computers for the Assessor’s Office from state contract not to exceed 
      $12,000.00, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
11.   Accounting:

      a. Capital Projects

       This is a request from Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, to transfer cash balances  
       from three projects    The first one is the Lake Aeration in the amount of $12,611.80 

      to be transferred to the Water Fund and the second Storage Tanks 99 in the amount of 
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      $21,802.33 to be transferred to the Water Reserve Fund and the last one is the 

      2004 Bonded Equipment in the amount of $1,340.09 to be transferred into Debt 
      Service. (See attached for specifics.)
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the transfers as described 

      above and in Mrs. Calarco’s memo, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

     b. Sewer District Loans

      This is a request from Jackie Calarco, Town Accountant, to borrow money from the 

      Crossroads District.  This request is due to the unusually wet year and Colden Park 

      and Fleetwood Sewer Districts are both operating in the negative.  The inter-district 

      cash loans are as follows:  $20,000.00 to the Fleetwood Sewer District and 

      $40,000.00 to the Colden Park Sewer District.  These loans will be repaid to the 

      Crossroads Sewer District, with fair market interest as determined by the Town 

      Accountant.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to approve the loans as described 

      above, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.  

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – nay; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – nay; Mr. Piaquadio – 
      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 3 ayes – 2 nays.
      c. Computer Reserve

      This is a request to approve a transfer of $20,000.00 from the Unappropriated 

      Fund Balance to Computer Capital Reserve.  In the past there was $150,000.00 in that 

      Fund but it has been used drastically and has approximately $50,000.00.  This will be 

      a start of replenishing the fund.  Councilman Woolsey would still like to have an 

      inventory of what computers we have and what departments have them.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to transfer $20,000.00 from the 

      Unappropriated Fund Balance to the Computer Capital Reserve, seconded by 

      Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

      d. Interfund Transfer for Water District Projects

      This is a request from James Osborne, Town Engineer, to make the following 
      Interfund Transfers from Line Item #9902.0900 to the Capital Projects:  $75,000.00 
      to Water Storage Tanks 1 & 2:  Altitude Valve Installation and $40,000.00 to Hydrant 

      Repairs & Painting.  These funds are available in the 2005 Budget to fund these 

      capital projects.  This action will lock them in and makes them available in 

      subsequent calendar years.  The Town Board previously allocated money from this 

      fund to the Wireless Telemetry Installation currently being completed at Water Tank 

      1 and 2.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Manley to approve the Interfund Transfers from 
      Line Item #9902.0900 in the amounts of $75,000.00 and $40,000.00 to the Capital 
      Projects as described above, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
12.   Planning Board:  Affordable Limousine
      This is a request from Michael Zappone, Affordable Limousine to have the Town 

      Board approve a nurseryman’s guarantee on the already installed landscaping and 
      cash bond in the amount of $1,860.00.  This would be in addition to the two thousand 

      dollar escrow for sedimentation and erosion control.  The Town Board wanted to 

      know if Karen Arent, the Planning Board’s Landscape Architect, is aware of this 

      request.  The Board would also like to see the guarantee first. 
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13.   Justice Court:  Purchase of New Court Reporter System

      This is a request from Town Justices Richard Clarino & Jude Martini to purchase a 

      court recording system.  On April 26, 2005, the Town Justice Court applied for a 

      grant from the Unified Court System for this equipment.  On November 29, 2005, 

      they received notification that the Town Court was awarded a grant in the amount of 

      $6,032.00.   Attached is the state quote for this system and we would like to utilize 

      the monies from that grant to purchase the system.   Supervisor Booth explained that 

      Jackie Calarco and himself were trying to verify this information and can not seem to 

      find this site.  Until we can verify this information we can not vote on this.
14.  Town Hall Expansion:  Approval of Change Order for Electrical Contract

      This is a request from James Osborne, Town Engineer, to approve a Change Order 

      No. EC-04 for Tech-Elec Electrical Contractor Corp. for the Town Hall Additions & 

      Alterations in the amount of $2,100.00.  This is due to 3 additional power receptacles 

      in 107, 2 power receptacles in 108, 1 data in 107A, plugmold in Town Clerk’s Office, 
      one power receptacle and one data receptacle in the Town Clerk’s Vault.  This was 
      approved by Silverman & Costentino Associates.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the Change Order No. EC-

      04 in the amount of $2,100.00, seconded by Councilman Manley.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – nay; Mr. Manley – nay; Mr. 

      Piaquadio – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 3 ayes – 2 nays
15.   Town Clerk:

      a. Budget Transfers

      This is a request from Andrew Zarutskie, Town Clerk, to transfer $137.00 from 

      account #1410.0468 to #1450.0469, $439.00 from account # 1410.0496 to 

      #1450.0200 and $560.00 from #1450.0100 to #1450.0190.  In addition to these 

      transfers, Mr. Zarutskie is requesting the Town Board to approve a transfer of 

      $1,875.00 from the contingency fund to 1450.0190, Elections – other personal 

      services.  This is due to the raise in the paychecks for the poll workers not covered in 

      the budget. (See attached for specifics.)
      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to approve the above transfers, 
      seconded by Councilman Benedict.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – nay; Mr. 

      Piaquadio – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 4 ayes – 1 nay. 
      b. Election Districts

      Supervisor Booth explained that when the districts start going over 750 you need to 

      look into redistricting.  The three top ones are districts 23, 5 and 15.  District 23 has 

      902, district 5 has 839 and district 15 has 806.  The maximum for a district is 950.  

      Mr. Zarutskie is asking the Board to appoint a committee of an equal number of 

      Democrats and Republicans to formulate a responsible redistricting plan.  The voting 
      machines we use right now do not go over 999.  Mr. Zarutskie explained that you can 
      not redistrict in years ending with 7, 8, 9 or 0, so if the Town decides to redistrict we 
      need to do it in 2006.  
      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to authorize Andrew Zarutskie to 

      draft a letter for Supervisor Booth’s signature to both the Republican and Democratic 
      committee chairs to designate two people in addition to themselves for a committee to 
      recommend redistricting and to come back to the Board with their recommendations, 
      seconded by Councilman Benedict.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0. 
      c. Purple Heart Stamp

      Andrew Zarutskie, Town Clerk, put together a draft resolution in support of the 

      Purple Heart Stamp.  State Senator Bill Larkin and U.S. Senator Hillary Clinton 

      worked very hard to have the Purple Heart stamp issued.  On January 8, 2006, the rate 
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      for first class mail increases from 37 cents to 39 cents and this gives the United Postal 
      Service an opportunity to discontinue the Purple Heart stamp.  This resolution is 
      to endorse the efforts to continue the Purple Heart stamp in the 39 cent denomination. 
      (See attached resolution.)
      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to adopt the Resolution in support of 

      the continuance of the Purple Heart stamp, seconded by Councilman Woolsey.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict –aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

Adjournment

      MOTION was made by Councilman Piaquadio to adjourn the Audit Meeting / Work 

      Session of December 28, 2005 at 8:48 P.M., seconded by Councilman Benedict.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
___________________________     by     ________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk              Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk
